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KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION
40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742
(435) 867-1852


Kanarraville Town Board Meeting
May 8, 2025, 6:30 pm
Kanarraville Town Hall, 40 South Main

GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Kim Ward, David Ence, Kevin Bechtol, Jenny Vossler, Brenda Gowen, Dayna Regouski, Dean Regouski, Patti Morris, Brenda Pugh
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Allred opened the meeting and called the room to order.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Mayor Allred called on Stoney Shugart to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. ROLL CALL: Mayor Allred asks Heidi Loveland to call the roll:
	
Councilor Brandon Jonsson		Here
	Councilor Jared Blackburn		Here
	Councilor Stoney Shugart		Here
	Councilor Thayne Williams		Here
	Mayor Tyler Allred			Here

4. DISCLOSURES: Mayor Allred asked if there were any disclosures to declare. Councilor Williams stated that Matt Christensen resigned from his cleaning job at the Falls bathrooms. Holly Hadley posted the position, and Craig Carter was the only one to apply. Since Councilor Williams and Craig Carter are related, Mayor Allred and Holly Hadley will be over Craig’s pay scale, schedule and employment. The board approved Craig’s employment under those conditions.
5. NEW POST OFFICE APPROVALS: Mayor Allred introduced Brenda Gowen, the Kanarraville Town route carrier, to the group. She has temporarily taken over for Chase and Melissa Goddard. Brenda is here to fill us in on where we are at with the post office and contract. Brenda said she is here representing Cassie Grove, with the Cedar City Post Office, who was called to another meeting. Brenda said there is no animosity between the Cedar City Post Office and Kanarraville Town. She apologizes for any miscommunications in the past and is anxious to work with Kanarraville. Brenda said the route contract is currently up for bid, and she has bid on it. The post office is not able to change the contract and will stay as it is now for the time being. Once the contract is awarded, we will be able to make changes. 
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Mayor Allred said when he spoke with Cassie about the new post office, she told him there were no design requirements or specifications for the new post office. She recommended we pattern our building after the new New Harmony Post Office. There is a lot of back storage for the postal worker. Mayor Allred added that Chris Archibald agreed to oversee the remodel and Sunpro offered to donate the lumber for the inside framing. 
Mayor Allred said when he met with Cassie Grove, she mentioned Kanarraville will be a drop off location, like “Going Postal”. The town can hire and oversee an additional employee to distribute mail and packages if they wish. Brenda, if awarded the contract, would drop off and scan everything which frees us from having to purchase a scanner. Brenda would come back through in the afternoon and pick up the outgoing mail. Mayor Allred said we have received several complaints about the hours the post office is open, so hiring additional help would give the town more control and flexibility. Councilor Jonsson recommended these things put in writing - a contract signed by both parties. 
Brenda Gowan added that anything to be signed for or certified mail would need to be picked up in Cedar City or New Harmony. Kanarraville receives a lot of those, like medications. She can’t do that herself as she has only 20 minutes to devote to Kanarraville. Various options were discussed. Heidi Loveland asked if installing our own computer/scanner would fix that problem. Brenda said she would check on that. She would also be willing to provide contact information such as an email and phone numbers for resident questions.
6. OFFICER/MEMBER REPORTS:
	a. Councilor Jonsson reported the water testing came back good, and the spring is putting out 36 gallons of water per minute.
	b. Councilor Blackburn reported we had to do some basic maintenance on the public safety equipment. Some of the fire trucks haven’t had anything done for years. Everything is now up to date. Councilor Blackburn added we are now required to change our website to a .gov address. We can go through the federal government or the State of Utah. He reserved a domain through the federal government. Utah will also give us a free domain which would be kanarraville.utah.gov. These changes will not affect the Falls website. 
Councilor Williams reported that he and Mike Humes met with the lady in charge of the grant from the State of Utah at the cemetery. She took a couple of headstones for repairs. There is a good chance we’ll get the grant. John Batty wanted to take out all the fences at the cemetery to make the maintenance easier. She flat out refused to fund our grant if the old fences were touched. They are part of the history and legacy and that the grant is trying to preserve. We can remove trees, bushes, and newer fences. The ones that are at least a hundred years old are the only fences she cares about. Councilor Williams added the July 4th committee has been meeting and Mayor Allred said the menu for the fireman’s lunch will be smoked pig.
	c. Kanarra Falls Manager - Financial Report, Resident Pass Clarification, Kanarra Falls 2025/2026 Budget: Holly Hadley, the Kanarra Falls Manager, asked the board if they had any questions on the monthly financial reports. There were none. Hadley thanked Councilor Jonsson for his electrical work at the Falls restrooms. 
Hadley asked the board if they had any questions or input regarding the recent resident pass/trespassing issue. The board didn’t have anything to add. She asked the board if they were okay with no trespassing signs and a video camera at the irrigation diversion which is the main trespassing entry site. The board was fine with Hadley’s precautions and decisions. Hadley said she would be issuing warning letters to the town kids involved in this trespassing incident.  
Hadley asked if there were any questions about next year’s Kanarra Falls budget. The board was fine with the budget as presented.
	d. Town Clerk, Budget Report and Monthly Expenditures: Heidi Loveland said there are overages in some departments which will need to be reconciled in June for augmentations. There were no questions concerning the budget or the monthly expenditures. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the budget and expenditures for April. Councilor Williams moved to approve the budget and expenditures for April. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
7. PUBLIC FORUM: Mayor Allred opened the Public Form. Jenny Vossler, a realtor from ERA Realty, addressed the board. She represents the Regouski land sale. She said there have been some questions and concerns regarding permitted uses listed on the real estate advertisement. Kim Ward, the Chairperson of Planning and Zoning, pointed out that the campsites were originally approved through the Planning Commission because it was super crazy in that area around the Falls hike when it was first getting going. At our last meeting we proposed that we officially add camping and/or glamping to the commercial use ordinance. Commercial permitted uses were discussed both on and off Main Street. Any uses that bring in additional traffic, they want to see limited to Main Street. Separate permitted uses for commercial zones in other parts of town should be reviewed. The Planning & Zoning committee recommended these changes to help clarify the grey areas. Vossler said changing the permitted uses would have a significant impact on the value of Regouski’s property. 
Heidi Loveland said the Planners were just trying to clarify some wording in the permitted uses and make suggestions for future growth. The board can decide how to move forward or leave things as they are.
Councilor Shugart recommended clarifying the commercial zone permitted uses and scheduling a work meeting to discuss the matter further. Loveland recommended meeting ASAP to clear this matter up for the Regouski’s and their agent. It was decided to meet on Wednesday, May 14th at 6:30 pm. This agenda item will be tabled until then.
8. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT: Kim Ward - Commercial Zone Permitted Uses: Kim Ward had nothing further to report.
9. APPROVAL OF 4-10-25 TOWN BOARD MEETING MINUTES. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to approve the Minutes from April 10, 2025. Councilor Williams moved to approve the Minutes from April 10, 2025. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
10. RON BENSLEY - NEW RESIDENCE: This agenda item was cancelled.
11. PROPOSED 2025-2026 DEPARTMENT BUDGETS: Department budgets were projected on the screen. Councilor Blackburn said Public Safety earmarked an extra $3,000 as preparation for a new fire station. Mayor Allred talked about the creation of a special service district with Iron County. It still needs to be voted on, but it would incorporate all the towns and cities and their departments. There would be a north district, a south district and a west district for Iron County. Mayor Allred said there is a possibility they could lease our new fire station as part of the agreement, that’s why we need to get serious about building. There is also talk about Washington County running EMS. Kanarraville already goes on EMS related calls, but they don’t transport patients. If St. George and Washington City decide to get their own ambulance, Gold Cross can’t afford to stay in Southern Utah if that happens the fire district may have to absorb EMS. He doesn’t think it will be on the ballot this November. If it is, we need to be ahead of the curve. 
Heidi Loveland said the plan is for Mayor Allred to talk to State Bank about a loan in January after the audit is completed. We hope to have all the information we need for budget in March. We would like to have approximately half the building cost saved in Capital Projects so the loan amount would be lower and could be paid off in a few years. Councilor Jonsson asked about the building plans. Mayor Allred said the building would be approximately 150 feet wide by 80 feet deep that would allow us to double stack trucks and pull through with enough room for an ambulance. He would also like to include office space of approximately 12,000-14,000 square feet. 
Heidi Loveland said we budgeted $125,000 for the Post Office. If we lower that number, we could put more money into the Capital Fund.
The Highways & Streets budget was discussed. That budget included money for culverts, tree trimming and $1,000 for power. Vehicle and equipment needs were never finalized. Mayor Allred talked about fleet vehicles, state discounts, and reselling those vehicles after a couple of years. Councilor Shugart said he would like to move in that direction and suggested changing his 2025-2026 budget to allow for a new truck with a snowplow attachment. Loveland said she will ask Joe Williams to add $50,000 to Highways & Streets.
The Parks and Recreation budget was reviewed. Holly Hadley already covered the Kanarra Falls budget. The cemetery grant was discussed. Mayor Allred asked if the grant money was cash or “in kind”. Councilor Williams said it is 70/30 grant, and it can be “in kind”. Councilor Williams said they also included additional money for headstone relocation and to update the kiosk. That will include a better map and fresh plexiglass. Councilor Williams said there is a good chance that will be a part of the grant. Loveland said we are hoping to make cuts in maintenance hours and water at the cemetery. John Batty has removed several trees and obstacles blocking sprinklers and is looking for more efficient ways to water. Mayor Allred asked about the electrical hookup at the cemetery. Loveland said we paid Rocky Mtn Power in this budget year, so that is not in next year’s budget. Mayor Allred said he is talking about the conduit that runs through the cemetery which is about 3 to 4 dollars a foot now. We need to go clear to the back, which is about 200 feet, which would be about 800 for conduit. Loveland said if that needs to be paid right away, it needs to be included in this budget year’s augmentation. The board would like to get the conduit in now as the power will be going in soon. Councilor Williams stated that he would like to get the water meter going at the cemetery for radio reads as well. Councilor Williams said there is a slight budget increase to the 4th of July budget. Mayor Allred will be serving 4 pigs for his fireman’s lunch fundraiser.
Heidi Loveland said there won’t be any changes to the water rates so that part of the water budget will not be affected. Basically, the income will be about the same as next year. Loveland added that John Batty is hoping to de-root the pipes at the spring. He wants to try and improve the gallons per minute. In case of a line break, the board told Heidi Loveland to increase the budget by $5,000.  
Heidi Loveland said under General Government we included $125,000 for new Post Office repairs. Moving the meter at the new post office was also discussed and the board voted against moving forward with that. A drive through simply isn’t possible as the septic tank is preventing it. Maybe there could be something on the north side, but not the south. 
Heidi Loveland talked about the additional income from InfoWest and South Central. The board talked about the raise Joe Williams requested. It was decided to offer Williams a choice – a $3 raise or paying his mileage. Loveland asked about the $5,500 she budgeted to redo the recreation floor at Town Hall. The board decided to remove that from the budget since they were spending so much this year on the new post office.
Heidi Loveland reviewed the proposed town employee raises. The Town Clerk and managers would receive $1 an hour increase, and other town employees would receive a $.50 increase. Tom Talbot will not be working for the town anymore. Loveland said Matt Christensen and Nunzio Battaglia were the only town employees not receiving a raise this year. The board wanted more information. Loveland said Battaglia is a seasonal, as needed employee. Christensen quit his cleaning job at the Falls bathrooms. Loveland and David Ence reviewed with Christensen his job duties at Town Hall and will see how that goes before he will be eligible for a raise. 
Mayor Allred asked for a motion to temporarily approve the 2025-2026 budget. Heidi Loveland added we currently have the Public Hearing to approve the final budget and set the certified tax rate scheduled for June 12th. Councilor Blackburn moved to temporarily the 2025 budget and set the date of the Public Hearing on June 12, 2025. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
13. CLOSED MEETING IF NEEDED: None.
14. ANNOUNCEMENTS: Mayor Allred said they awarded the roundabout at the Hamilton Fort exit on I-15 to Sunroc. It is a two-season project. They will be working on the structures and I-15 the first season and the roundabout on the second season. They are expected to have night closures, but they are not expected to close Kanarraville access at all during the day. 
Heidi Loveland said we will have a work meeting next Wednesday. The only thing on the agenda is commercial zones permitted uses unless there is more to discuss from the board.
15. ADJOURN: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilor Jonsson moved to adjourn. Councilor Williams seconded the motion. All were in favor. 
The meeting adjourns at 7:55 pm.
Submitted by:
Heidi Loveland, Kanarraville Town Clerk
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